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Mental Illness and Drug Dependency (MIDD)

Oversight Committee 
November 20, 2008
11:45-12:15 networking lunch

12:15 p.m. – 2:15 p.m.

King County Chinook Building Rooms 123
Meeting Notes

Members:  Bill Block, Linda Brown, Nancy Cole, Kelli Carroll designee for Councilmember Bob Ferguson, Mervyn Chambers designee for Norman Johnson, Merril Cousin, Nancy Dow-Witherbee, David Fleming, Jaime Garcia, Shirley Havenga, Steve Daschle designee for Mike Heinisch, Roycee Hasuko designee for Sheryl Whitney, V. David Hocraffer, Darcy Jaffe, Betsy Jones designee for Crystal Tetrick, Bruce Knutson, Mayor Pete Lewis, Barbara Linde, Marilyn Littlejohn, Jackie MacLean, Leesa Manion designee for Dan Satterberg, Kevin McCabe designee for Donald Madsen, Barb Miner, Councilmember Phil Noble, Mario Paredes, Sheriff Susan Rahr, Kathy Van Olst.
Others:  Bryan Baird, Rebekah Clinger, Tricia Crozier, Manka Dhingra, Joan DuBuque, Elisa Elliott, Ralph Fragale, Terri Kimball, Andrea LaFazia, Warren A. Leyh, Cheryl Markham, Alex O’Reilly, Alessandra Pollock, Jonathan Rosenblum, Lois Smith, Mary Taylor, Janna Wilson
1.
Welcome and Introductions, Shirley Havenga
Shirley Havenga, MIDD Oversight Committee (OC) Co-Chair, called the meeting to order, welcomed the committee and introductions were made by each person in attendance.  Jaime Garcia was welcomed to the committee.  He will be representing the Washington State Hospital Association, replacing for Kristin Peterson.  Betsy Jones, Community Health Centers, is stepping in as designee for Crystal Tetrick who is on maternity leave.

Co-Chair Havenga noted many recent changes in our nation since the last meeting commenting on the election and the state of the economy.  She finished by urging the group to focus on the client population the MIDD serves and be mindful of where designated funds will go as the implementation plan moves forward.
2.
Approval of the Meeting Notes from the October 23, 2008 Meeting, Co-Chair Rahr
No changes were made to the meeting notes, which were approved by consensus.
3.
MIDD Project Staff Report, Andrea LaFazia
Andrea encouraged all committee members to attend the King County Legislative Forum that will be held Thursday, December 11, 2008.  The forum takes place at St. Mark’s Cathedral, Bloedel Hall, 1245 10th Avenue East, Seattle, Washington from 6:30p.m. to 8:30p.m.  The agenda for this event includes legislative priorities for mental health and substance abuse prevention, treatment and recovery.

Linda Brown reinforced the invite, stating that participation from anyone interested would be most helpful and beneficial.

Andrea released the 2009 OC meeting dates and conference room locations that will convene at the King County Chinook Building, 401 5th Avenue, Seattle, Washington 98104.  All meetings are scheduled from 12:15p.m. – 2:15p.m.

The dates and room numbers are as follows:
January 22, 2009



Room 126

February 26, 2009



Room 126

March 26, 2009



Room 126

April 23, 2009




Room 123

May 28, 2009




Room 126

June 25, 2009




Room 123

July 23, 2009




Room 123

August 27, 2009



Room 126

September 24, 2009



Room 126

October 22, 2009



Room 123

November 19, 2009



Room 123

December 17, 2009



Room 123

Also, the upcoming meeting dates for the recently developed Agenda Setting Committee are will take place at the King County Sheriff’s Office, 516 3rd Ave, Room W116, 1:00p.m. – 2:00p.m.  The dates are as follows:

December 4, 2008

January 8, 2009

February 5, 2009

March 5, 2009

April 2, 2009

May 7, 2009

June 4, 2009

July 2, 2009

August 6, 2009

September 3, 2009

October 1, 2009

November 5, 2009

December 3, 2009

MIDD Implementation Plan strategy updates:  there are 10 strategies that will begin implementation in 2008.  The following is an overview of the current strategy status:

· Strategy 1a-1:  Increasing access to community mental health treatment.  Amendments have been released and mental health providers are currently accessing funds and enrolling people into treatment.
· Strategy 1a-2:  Increasing access to community substance abuse treatment.  Amendments have been drafted with funding effective October 16, 2008.  This allows substance abuse providers to access funds and enroll people into treatment.
· Strategy 1d:  Mental health crisis next day appointments and stabilization services.  Amendments have been drafted and funding was effective October 16, 2008.
· Strategy 1e:  Chemical dependency professional education and training.  Contract amendments are out and funds are being expended.
· Strategy 1h:  Expanding availability of crisis intervention and linkage to ongoing services for older adults.  Contract amendments are out and funds are being expended.

· Strategy 2b:  Employment services for individuals with mental illness and chemical dependency.  Mental health amendments are out and funds are being expended.  Chemical dependency amendments requires a request for proposal, in draft form and will be released in December of 2009
· Strategy 4d:  School based suicide prevention.  Amendments have been finalized which now releases funding to hire staff.
· Strategy 12a:  Increasing jail re-entry capacity.  Amendments have been completed and funds have been released.

· Strategy 13b:  Domestic violence prevention.  Amendments are still in process, pending language finalization before sending out to agency for signature.

Merril Cousin, King County Coalition Against Domestic Violence, spoke about her agency is currently advertising for staffing and the responsibility for that individual.  That person will establish mechanisms, identify training needs/opportunities, identify where policy changes can be improved in the four areas comprised of mental health, chemical abuse, domestic violence and sexual assault.
· Strategy 14a:  Sexual assault and mental health and chemical dependency services.  
Amendments have been finalized and scheduled to go out today.  Start up services have initiated with hiring and recruitment.
Copies of the MIDD exhibits will be made available upon request for the OC and posted to the website.  
Strategies still in planning phase:

1b (Outreach and engagement to individuals leaving hospitals, jails, or crisis facilities) & 12c (Increase capacity for Harborview’s Psychiatric Emergency Services to link individuals to community-based  services upon discharge from Emergency Room):  Both strategies are being planned together.  Initial planning meetings have been held, the results of those meetings are being tabulated and the planning group is coming back together in December.
4c (School district based mental health and substance abuse services):  The subcommittee has held six planning meetings to date in regards to what the strategy will look like and how the funds will be released.  The committee is scheduled to break in December and tentatively the subcommittee will meet in January.

7a (Reception centers for youth in crisis) & 7b (Expanded crisis outreach and stabilization services for children and youth):  The planning is not scheduled to begin until January.  More updates will be provided at future meetings.
10d (Adult crisis diversion center, respite beds, and mobile behavioral health crisis team):  Planning for this strategy includes one large workgroup with four sub-committees, which are:
· Back Door/Discharge Resources - Identified services will be provided once an individual is stabilized through the Crisis Diversion Facility (CDF).  The workgroup has concluded planning and final information is being pulled together with plans to submit a final recommendation in December.  This group is chaired by Barry Antos.

· Location & Facilities – Identified potential location and parameters for the CDF.  Location must be easily accessible from 2 major freeways or arterials, geographic area recommended is south of downtown and north of Southcenter.  The location subcommittee shifted gears and began exploring the license requirements for the CDF. Next meeting scheduled for December 9.  This group is chaired by Jerry Scott.
· Transportation & Crisis Team – Working on identifying transportation needs and resources so an individual in crisis can get to the facility.  In addition, this subcommittee is charged with making a recommendation on a model for crisis teams.  This group is co-chaired by Veronica Kavanaugh and Don Koch .

· Population - In final stages.  Ian Goodhew chaired the discussion regarding jail diversion criteria for the CDF.  The recommended criteria is in the process of being finalized.  Darcy Jaffe will be serving as the co-chair the Hospital Population meeting discussions, which is scheduled to meet next quarter.

Andrea acknowledged and extended special thanks to committee chairs and co-chairs that have been very instrumental in this process.

Co-Chair Rahr asked that a detailed report be sent out before the December OC meeting.

If interested in participating in any of the above mentioned groups, please contact Andrea LaFazia.
Member comments:

Co-Chair Havenga asked what the recommended location will be for the Crisis Diversion Facility (CDF).
Andrea said that the Tukwila area has been recommended by the location sub-committee.

Co-Chair Rahr:  Wondered if the crisis diversion facility will be involuntary, as well as voluntary?  Sheriff Rahr expressed that discussion with law enforcement is that they really need the facility to be involuntary as well.  The vision the police would have after an arrest would be to be able to take MH individuals to a safe place.

Andrea:  the committee has not made a decision yet.

Darcy:  provided clarification on the terminology.  
There is confusion about the facility being a voluntary setting in terms of civil commitment admission vs. the ability of law enforcement to have the patient held for a mental health evaluation.

Currently 71.05 allows law enforcement to deliver an individual to an Emergency Department (E.D.) or an Evaluation & Treatment (E&T) for purposes of an evaluation by a Designated Mental Health Professional (DMHP). The E.D. or E&T has the legal authority to hold the person "involuntarily" for up to 6 hours after the DMHP referral has been requested. If the person is not placed on 72 hour detention by the DMHP the law allows the E.D./E&T to hold the person another 8 hours "involuntarily" for law enforcement to come pick the person up. (Although, from what I hear the system doesn't optimize the use of this process currently).

If the facility is licensed as a Crisis Stabilization Unit by Department of Social & Health Services (DSHS) then it will have the same authority in terms of "involuntarily" holding the patient at the request of law enforcement.

The confusion about the facility being a voluntary setting (from what I understand of the discussions so far) is that it isn't likely to be a designated E&T and won't be keeping people who are detained on 72 hour holds.

Co-Chair Rahr:  noted that there is a lot of confusion on how this facility will be used and stated it would be helpful to have something in writing.
A summary of the CDF planning to date and list of committee members will be distributed to the MIDD OC during the December meeting.
4.
Co-Chairs Reports, Shirley Havenga & Susan Rahr
A sample response/thank you letter that will be sent to parties requesting new strategy funds was distributed.  The letter is from the OC Co-Chairs Havenga and Rahr.  All requests should be directed to the co-chairs.

The New Strategies Process Timeline highlights that on the September 25th MIDD meeting, the OC assigned MIDD project staff to draft the new strategies process plan.  Subcommittee members have been identified and drafts will be vetted through subcommittee during December & January.  The Final Draft will be shared with MIDD OC during the January 22, 2009 OC meeting.  The Revised and final version will be presented to MIDD OC during the February 26, 2009 OC meeting.
No budget update this month
Housing Discussion:

Bill Block volunteered to work with Co-Chair Havenga to help strengthen the strategy, talk about funds, etc.  More discussion to come on the housing strategy at the December OC meeting.
Co-Chair Rahr:  Councilmember Ferguson wants to ensure public comment and involvement in the housing strategy.
Kelli Carroll:  Council discussion was to have more of a public process around the housing strategy.
Anyone interested in attending the December housing meeting, let the co-chairs know.

5. Presentation on Mental Health Court, Judge Barbara Linde
Judge Linde gave a general overview of the criminal justice jurisdictions, including the distinction between the municipal, district and superior courts.  The purpose of this was to prepare the OC members before being asked to make a recommendation to move forward on strategy 11b, enhancing Mental Health court services. 
6.
Workgroup Report
Mental Health Court strategy update:  Judge Linde, workgroup chair 

Andrea discussed a list of requests and information regarding each court:  This information will be used by the MIDD OC and the recommendation from the workgroup in order to inform their recommended approach to the Council.  This is includes:

1. Mission statement of the court

2. Types of services provided (include hours/days of operation)

3. Eligibility or criteria for participants

4. Caseload numbers, case types, etc.

5. Current budget for program, staffing levels etc.

6. What are the gaps/needs within your current MHC program? (please specify if you have a waitlist, how many individuals are turned away, etc…)

7. How would you propose expanding mental health court services to more residents of King County? 

8. How will you ensure that the proposed expansion will not further fragment the justice system for vulnerable, mentally ill clients?

9. What approach do you recommend for allocating the funds for the MIDD 11b MHC strategy?  

10. What would you do with the MIDD funding for Mental Health Court? 

a. What would be added/expanded? 

b. Specify how much is needed to accomplish that addition/expansion?

Bill Block asked that we add a question on housing needs to the list.
Responses were requested to Andrea no later than December 5, 2008.  They will be compiled and discussed/distributed at the December 15th workgroup meeting. The meeting is scheduled for 12:15pm-1:45pm in Chinook Building, conference rooms 117 / 119 / 120.

New Strategies Process update:  Barb Miner, workgroup co-chair

Barb updated members and shared that Judge Halpert and Barb will meet in December and have a draft copy to present to the OC in January.
7.
New Business
Terri Kimball, City of Seattle extended an invitation to the MIDD OC for their youth prostitution forum.  The City of Seattle, in collaboration with the United Way is hosting a forum on December 4, 2008 at 8:30am – 3pm.  The invitation is being extended to committee members, however, space is limited to 60 people.  Sponsors have been carefully identified and include City of Seattle, King County Superior Court, Bobby Bridges Center for Youth, CTED, Harborview Sexual Assault.  The MIDD Strategy 17b calls for residential services for prostituted youth, a very tricky and difficult, complex business.  Individuals have been invited from all around the United States and Canada to collaborate.  

MIDD OC members interested in attending should contact Terri today.
8. Public Comment

Lois Smith provided comments on behalf of family members and potential consumers of mental health court services.  Lois shared that she is contacted regularly by family members who are trying to get their loved ones into the mental health court, only to learn that the jurisdiction the defendant was arrested in does have access to mental health court services.  Additional issues include: defendants being housed in Yakima, with no access to mental health services and lack of housing resources.
Lois added that these are problems that that speak to why the MIDD was developed.
The King County, District Court, Mental Health Court recently submitted a survey to previous court participants.  The comments being received from clients are appreciative that these courts existed for them.  Clients expressed that the courts was empathic and supportive in their recovery.

Meeting Adjourned 1:40p.m.

Next Meeting January 22, 2009 Chinook Building Rooms 126
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